SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
15th June, 2005

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
6.00 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor James Hunt) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Clague, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Devine, Dobbs, Fernandez, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Harold, Heywood, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Humphreys, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, B. Lea, M. Lea, Lewis, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Mullen, B.P. Murphy, Jane Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Perkins, Pooley, Salmon, Sheehy, Smyth, Warner, Wilson and Witkowski

7.
MAYOR’S CHAPLAIN - FATHER O’DRISCOLL
The Mayor introduced the Reverend Father O’Driscoll who would serve as Chaplain during the Mayor’s year of office.

8.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Clarke, Hulmes, Lancaster, Morris, Pennington, Powell and Warmisham.

9.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

10.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD
The Mayor reported that the recipient of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award was Mr. Richard T. McGarry.

Councillor Broughton, in nominating Mr. McGarry, paid tribute to his work as a local businessman and local community activist over many years.  Councillor Eddie Sheehy supported the tributes given.

The Mayor presented Mr. McGarry with his award and he addressed the Council in expressing his thanks to Members.

11.
LONG SERVICE AWARD
The Mayor presented Councillor B.P. Murphy with his Long Service Award in recognition of twenty years’ service and Councillor Murphy addressed the Council in expressing his thanks.

12.
MINUTES
The minutes of the meetings held on 18th May, 2005, were agreed as correct records subject to (a) the cost of the bus shelter in Minute 185(b) being amended from £25,000 to £250,000, and (b) Councillors B. Lea and M. Lea being added to the list of those present at the afternoon meeting.

13.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS
	Councillor
	Subject of Petition

	Hudson
	From local residents concerning the continuing industrial growth in Moss Lane, Cadishead, and asking for action to be taken regarding the increase in heavy goods, traffic noise and general inconvenience caused by local businesses.

	King
	From residents residing in the area surrounding the Broughton Green Building Project (formerly Topp Fields) concerning the damage being caused to local properties on a daily basis by heavy machinery.

	King
	From residents of Manley Street, Broughton, asking the Council to investigate road safety measures and indicating that there is no local children’s playground where children can safely play.


14.
STRATEGIC AND BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN, 2005/06, AND CABINET WORKPLAN AND PRIORITIES, 2005/06
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, presented the Strategic and Best Value Performance Plan for 2005/06, together with the Cabinet Workplan and Priorities for 2005/06 which would be incorporated in the final version of the Performance Plan.

He (a) outlined progress made in achievements on the priorities identified in last year’s Plan, and (b) referred, in particular, to the three new themes proposed for this year, namely -


1.
To Reach Our Customers.


2.
Investing in Our Workforce.


3.
Working with Our Partners.

Members of the Opposition Parties raised a number of points and issues concerning the content and aims of the Performance Plan and Cabinet Workplan, and a lengthy and detailed debate ensued.

Councillor Merry responded and summarised the Cabinet Workplan and Priorities which he proposed to deliver for the benefit of all the people in the City.

RESOLVED:
THAT, with the inclusion of the Cabinet Workplan 2005/06, the Strategic and Best Value Performance Plan for 2005/06 be approved and adopted.

15.
FOOD SERVICES PLAN, 2005/06
Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for the Environment, moved the Food Services Plan for 2005/06, which provided (a) a clear strategy that would ensure that resources were targeted towards front line services and (b) the basis for a robust regime of monitoring the performance of the level of service.   

Councillor Howard congratulated Councillor Maureen Lea as the Lead Member, and staff, on the excellent work on the Plan.

In response to a question from Councillor Cooke, Councillor Lea reported on the current situation regarding recruitment and retention in the Trading Standards Service.

RESOLVED:
THAT the Food Services Plan for 2005/06 be approved to ensure local transparency and accountability.

16.
REGENERATION IN SALFORD

(a)
Report of the Scrutiny Commission
Councillor Salmon, Chairman of the Regeneration Commission, introduced the Commission’s report which had been based on the following three questions asked of all those who had given evidence.

· How have we previously managed areas of major change and what has worked?

· What are the key factors, which will stabilise and expand the City’s population, and how does the City balance the needs of its current population with those of prospective residents?

· How does the City compare with other areas on regeneration?

He thanked all those involved for their work and assistance in contributing to the production of the report, and indicated that he would welcome a progress report from Cabinet in approximately 3-4 months.


(b)
Response of the Regeneration Initiatives Cabinet Working Group to the



Findings of the Scrutiny Commission
Councillor Merry introduced the response of the Regeneration Initiatives Cabinet Working Group to the findings of the Scrutiny Commission on Regeneration.  The Cabinet Working Group had focused its discussion on actions - both taken and planned - around each of the Commission’s recommendations and on constraints facing the Council and its partners in achieving the recommendations.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report of the Scrutiny Commission and the response of the Regeneration Initiatives Cabinet Working Group to the findings of the Scrutiny Commission be noted.

17.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC.

(a)
Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Authority (GMPTA)
Councillor Warner submitted a report giving an overview of current issues concerning the GMPTA.  Discussion was held in particular concerning -

· the Metrolink;

· M60/East Lancashire Road traffic congestion;

· the transport system including the number of bus operators and the costs of providing these and supporting infrastructure;

· a request made for an improved rail service plan Walkden to Atherton; and

· the need to have regard to the effect the extension of licensing hours could have on the provision of transport services.


(b)
Greater Manchester Police
Councillor Owen asked for clarification of the position regarding the transfer of the Custody Unit at Bootle Street to Pendleton.

Councillor Karen Garrido asked whether it would be possible for the Police to consult with Local Community Officers on any applications for extension of public house licences.

Councillor Connor indicated that he would pursue these matters and respond to Councillors Owen and Karen Garrido.


(c)
Outside Bodies
Councillor King reported that Salford Community Radio was operating and encouraged Members to make use of this facility.


(d)
Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority

(e)
Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue Authority

No questions were asked, nor comments made, in respect of the above outside bodies.

18.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council

(i)
Councillor Karen Garrido referred to the media campaign which would take place in various locations across the Country and asked the Leader if he considered this to be an appropriate way of promoting the City.  Councillor Merry explained the proposed publicity campaign which he fully supported.


(ii)
Councillor Cooke asked that residents concerns be taken more notice of regarding road safety issues.  Councillor Derek Antrobus indicated that he would address this issue as he was to make a statement on road safety issues.


(iii)
In response to concerns regarding applications for the extension of public house opening hours and the need for local Councillors to be kept informed of these, the Monitoring Officer outlined the current position regarding the notification of statutory/non-statutory consultees.


(iv)
Councillor Karen Garrido advised Members of events to take place during the Worsley Community Festival and to the need for local Councillors to be kept informed of any press events happening in the local area.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council

In response to a question from Councillor Cooke concerning the Community Wardens Scheme and whether the proposal was for this to be replaced by Community Safety Officers, Councillor Merry indicated that he would arrange for a response to be sent clarifying this matter.


(c)
Lead Member for Adult Services (Asylum Seekers and Refugees)



Assisting Councillor Mann


Councillor Sheehy advised Members of the new ‘Information Services for older people’.


(d)
Children’s Services

In response to a question from Councillor Owen, concerning plans for the Seedley school site, Councillor Mann reported on the current situation regarding the primary school review.


Councillor Joe Murphy undertook to pursue the issue raised by Councillor Perkins regarding possible savings which could be made in schools by the use of open source software as opposed to Microsoft.


(e)
Lead Member for Planning

(i)
Statement

Councillor Antrobus -


(a)
complimented the staff within the Development Control Section and the Members of the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel on their performance in May, 2005, for dealing with planning applications;


(b)
reported on the implementation of a development control electronic delivery system making it easier to respond to planning applications on line;


(c)
made a statement on Road Safety Statistics and on the representations made to the Highways Agency and Department of Transport; and


(d)
reported on the action being taken to promote road safety and school travel plans.  He indicated that the next Planning Members Hour would be devoted to road safety issues.


(b)
Questions

(i)
In response to questions from Councillors Macdonald and Owen concerning the sites considered, and when and by whom within the City the decision was taken, for the new Magistrates’ Court to be based in Swinton, Councillor John Merry, following discussion, agreed to clarify the position and provide the necessary information.


(ii)
Councillor Cooke reiterated the points he made earlier regarding consideration being given to residents views and concerns over road safety issues.


(f)
Lead Member for Service Development/Neighbourhood Management



(Asylum Seekers and Refugees)

Councillor Mann undertook to provide Councillor Owen with information on Asylum Seekers and Refugees in the City as requested.

19.
ALLEGATIONS BY COUNCILLOR PERKINS AT THE EXTRAORDINARY COUNCIL MEETING OF SALFORD CITY COUNCIL HELD ON 11TH MAY, 2005

The Monitoring Officer submitted a report detailing the investigations he had carried out following allegations being made by Councillor Perkins, at the extraordinary meeting of the Council held on 11th May, 2005, that an officer had been seen delivering leaflets within the Swinton area on the day of the Bye-Election, 10th March, 2005.  His report concluded that there was insufficient evidence to support the allegations made by Councillor Perkins.

Members, in view of the information contained in the report, asked that an apology be given by Councillor Perkins.

Councillor Perkins indicated that, on the basis of the evidence given and as an act of trust, he would withdraw his allegation and apologised.  He further indicated that he would continue to pursue the matter of who delivered the leaflet.  Councillor Merry indicated that he was entitled to make further questions but not unsubstantiated comments.

20.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

There were no issues for the Chairs of Scrutiny Committees.

21.
AMENDMENT TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION
A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services detailing proposed amendments to the Council Constitution was submitted.


RESOLVED:
THAT the amendments to the Constitution, as contained in the report and appendices now submitted, be approved.

 22.
APPOINTMENTS

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Councillors Val Burgoyne, King, Cullen and McIntyre be appointed to serve on the Corporate Parenting Panel.



(2) THAT Councillor Kean be appointed to serve on the Budget and Audit Scrutiny Committee.



(3) THAT Councillors McIntyre be appointed to serve on the Employers’ Forum.



(4) THAT the resignation of Councillor Lewis from the Corporate Parenting Panel be noted; and the Conservative Group be authorised to appoint a further Member to serve on that Panel in his place.

23.
INFORMATION ITEMS
The following items had been circulated with the agenda for the Council meeting for information -

· List of Lead Member Decisions.

· Minutes of Cabinet.

· Minutes of Regulatory Panels.

· Minutes of Community Committees.

· Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets; and

· Forward Plan.
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